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	Administrative Council

Wellesley College

	
	106 Central Street

Wellesley, Massachusetts  02481-8203


ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL MEETING

February 14, 2011
Academic Council Room

11:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

The meeting was convened at 11:00 a.m. by President H. Kim Bottomly.  The minutes of the December 6, 2010, meeting were approved as distributed.

President’s Report

President Bottomly commented that there have been some exciting initiatives on campus since the last Administrative Council meeting of December 6, and provided the following updates:

· January’s Wintersession was busy and included the second Madeleine Albright Institute for Global Affairs with 40 Albright Fellows participating.  The Albright Institute is becoming one of Wellesley’s signature programs and is about finding solutions to some of the world’s complex problems.  Topics discussed this year were Collaborative Responses to Global Crises, Climate Change, the Future of American Foreign Policy, the Global HIV/AIDS Epidemic, Social Entrepreneurship, and Sustainability.  A panel discussion was held on the Impact of Higher Education in the International Arena.  President Bottomly thanked everyone who participated.
· The Trustees met at the end of January, and highlights of their meeting were:
· They approved the tenure appointments of six faculty members:  Rebecca Bedell (Art), Donald Elmore (Chemistry), Bryan Burns (Classical Studies), Robin McKnight (Economics), Ismar Volic (Math), and Sealing Cheng (Women’s and Gender Studies). 
· The Landscape and Buildings Committee meeting was centered on discussion of the Steering Committee to evaluate building utilization and renovation strategies.  The Trustees are supportive of this work, and broader community involvement will be solicited as the process gets underway.
· President Bottomly spoke about our new health management initiative, Healthy You.  Wellesley is participating in this program with other schools in the Boston Consortium, as a way to encourage health and wellness.  More information will be provided regarding on-campus programs and incentives.  President Bottomly hopes that we will participate in this important initiative.
· President Bottomly announced the opening of a new café in the Science Center and encouraged us to visit it as a way to celebrate the sciences at Wellesley.
Human Resources Update

Eloise See McGaw, Assistant Vice President and Director, Human Resources and Equal Opportunity, spoke about the following subjects: 
· Wellesley employees have received (or will soon receive) a letter from Eloise providing information about the new “Healthy YOU” initiative.  “Healthy YOU” is a collaborative effort among institutions in the Boston Consortium to help address rising healthcare costs while supporting a healthy community at Wellesley College.  A cross-constituent group which includes faculty, staff, and union members has met and will advise us on ways we can best engage our community in this collaboration.  Eloise has also talked with CPPAC, the Faculty Benefits Committee, the Budget Advisory Committee, and the President’s Cabinet.  She hopes that we will all participate in contributing ideas and feedback and will commit to help create a culture of health on campus.
· Wellesley will offer a $100 incentive for plan participants and spouses to take the health questionnaire.  A brochure with all the details is being sent to employees’ homes.
· An FAQ will be issued next week, which will explain the specifics of the incentives.  All programs are voluntary, and health information is confidential.  Only Harvard Pilgrim medical professionals will have access to employees’ personal health information.
· There will be an iPad raffle with health apps for employees who attend three or more programs by May 20.  The first program will be a drop-in session on nutrition and portion control on February 18; there will be a biometrics screening on February 28.
· Eloise thanked Marymichele Delaney for helping to lead this program for Wellesley.

· Wellesley employees will receive further information about Healthy You by email over the next few months.

· The HR website has been revised and should provide easier access to information needed by employees.  Eloise welcomes our feedback.  There is an email address for the Healthy You program where employees can submit questions and ideas.  Training programs for Spring 2011 are also listed on the website, including a four-part series for administrative assistants offered through the Boston Consortium; a Diversity program for managers and department heads focused on how to effectively manage and understand the “Millennial Generation”; and an HR legal update for managers and department heads.  Other programs will be offered through Wellesley’s EAP in the coming months, and there is now on-line enrollment.
· In the coming weeks, employees will receive an email from Eloise, the Provost, and the Dean of Students concerning the College’s sexual harassment and anti-discrimination policy.  On-line training will be used to increase understanding of the policy.
· Wellesley now has a lactation room available in Green Hall.  Key access is available through  Carol Hermann.  
Registrar’s Report – Adele Wolfson, Acting Registrar
Adele Wolfson reported that the Registrar’s Office is fully functional during this time of transition and continues its business as usual regarding transcripts, final exams, and Commencement.  She thanked Information Services and Human Resources for their support.  Dr. Wolfson requested the continued patience and cooperation of the Wellesley community during the ongoing search for a full-time Registrar.   President Bottomly thanked her for assuming the position of Acting Registrar.
Administrative Council Committee Reports
Lisa Easley presented three proposed changes to the Administrative Council by-laws as follows.  These changes will be voted at the next Administrative Council meeting on March 7, 2011.
· 1)  Current by-law:
G.  Representative to the Wang Campus Center Advisory Board

The nominating Committee of Administrative Council shall nominate one representative from Administrative Council to serve as member of the Wang Campus Center Advisory Board.  The representative shall be elected for a term of two years.

Proposed change to the by-law:

Remove from the by-laws the representative to the Wang Campus Center Advisory Board, since the Advisory Board is no longer meeting at this time.

· 2)  Current by-law: 
F.  Parliamentarian

A Parliamentarian shall be nominated by the Nominating Committee for a one-year term and may be re-nominated for no more than five consecutive one-year terms.

Charge:

The Parliamentarian ensures that members of Administrative Council conduct all Administrative Council business in accordance with Robert’s Rules of Order and these By-laws.

Proposed change to the by-law:

F.  Parliamentarian

A Parliamentarian shall be nominated by the Nominating Committee for a two-year term.

Charge:

The Parliamentarian ensures that members of Administrative Council conduct all Administrative Council business in accordance with Robert’s Rules of Order and these By-laws, and acts as an ex-officio member of the Steering Committee.

· 3)  New by-law:

Representative to the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy

The Nominating Committee of Administrative Council shall nominate a representative of Administrative Council to serve as a member of the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy.  The representative shall be elected for a term of two years and shall represent the views of Administrative Council to the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy.  The representative shall have voting rights on the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy.  
The representative from Administrative Council to the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy shall ordinarily report each semester to Administrative Council.

Karen Kerns, co-chair, reported on the Compensation and Personnel Policy Advisory Committee (CPPAC):
· CPPAC is a standing committee of the Wellesley College Administrative Council.  It is charged with “advising the President and other appropriate officers on all administrative procedures and policies including, but not limited to, salaries, benefits, professional development, and working conditions.”
· Karen introduced the other members of the committee:
Jennifer Thomas-Starck (Co-Chair of CPPAC), International Studies

Suzanne Howard, Environmental Health and Safety

Donna Matson, Office of Religious and Spiritual Life

Laura Till, Student Financial Services

Cynthia Voorhees, Registrar’s Office

Administrative staff should feel free to contact any member of the committee with questions, comments, concerns, or suggestions relating to salaries, benefits, professional development and working condition at Wellesley College.  Or, staff may email the confidential CPPAC conference in FirstClass, where only members of CPPAC can access messages.  

· This year the committee has been focusing its discussions on the subject of work life balance.  The committee feels that, given the current economic climate, programs and services that enable employees to better manage their busy lives, both inside and outside the office, can provide positive, morale-boosting effects with minimal budgetary impact.  Please contact one of the CPPAC members or email the conference with suggestions for work life balance programs or services.
· CPPAC will be hosting an open forum on March 7 at 11:00 a.m. in Tishman Commons.  The purpose of the forum is to discuss the ways Wellesley College currently supports work life balance and to brainstorm additional services and programs that employees would like to have implemented.  Please email ideas to the CPPAC conference or bring them to the March 7 meeting.

Jennifer Ritvo Hughes reported for the Committee for Diversity:

· March is Diversity Awareness Month (D.A.M.).  Jennifer introduced the other three members of the Committee:  Christie Kim, Bridget Belgiovine, and Sandra Murga.  The goal of the Committee is to develop appreciation for diversity and multiculturalism among all the members of our community.
· The Committee for Diversity is preparing a March campaign to raise awareness about cluelessness, and the impact it has on our community.   The campaign is called “D.A.M., I’m clueless!” and is about using the actual voices of members of our community. 
· Jennifer provided a definition of “cluelessness”:  making assumptions about others when we are in a dominant group.  The only way to remedy cluelessness is through awareness; the hope is that by sharing our experiences, the campus as a whole will become more aware of all the different forms that cluelessness can take.   The campaign will use anonymous quotes from faculty and staff about times at Wellesley when they were clueless, or when they were a victim of cluelessness.  Jennifer provided examples of cluelessness and requested that members of the Wellesley community complete a “cluelessness” form (anonymously) and send it to one of the members of the Diversity Committee or place it in an envelope on the wall outside Jennifer’s office, 348A Green Hall.
CIO Report:  Ravi Ravishanker, Chief Information Officer
CIO Ravi Ravishanker discussed IS projects and goals, some of which have been ongoing, and some of which have been already completed, since his arrival at Wellesley in November 2010.
· Public Affairs has helped to design a Wellesley-branded iPad case.  Anyone who is interested in purchasing one should contact Chris Card in IS.  
· The IS staff worked collectively to develop a list of items which would be completed by January 31, including the following:
· Mobile apps:  Rolled out to students first and then to faculty and staff

· Classroom technology:  IS is making sure that all technologies work well in the classroom.  Bookmarks or software requested or installed by faculty will remain on classroom computers for the entire semester.  Login times will be faster than before.
· Web Help Desk:  Allows users to create tickets on the web and to track status.  Please contact Doug Chudzik, Help Desk Manager, for more information.
· Expansion of Internet connectivity:  We now have 1 Gb connectivity to the Internet, as compared to 160 Mb, which is important with Sakai being hosted outside the College network and the likelihood of moving to a hosted email/calendaring solution.

· IS has established a blog for the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy.

· Wellesley employees can now have their voicemail messages emailed to them as wav files.  Please contact Lisa Diethelm, if you are interested in this option.

· There are now 15 iPads available for circulation in the library, and this may be increased depending on popularity.

· IS is researching Institutional Repository software to help us digitize, store, and make available electronically many collections in special collections and archives.
· IS worked with Special Events and Public Affairs to rework the events calendar and to be able to present it on mobile devices.  This work will be ongoing, as we migrate to the web-based version of R25, which is called 25Live.
· IS installed wireless access points in the College Club before the Board meeting in January.  In collaboration with the President’s Office, they also experimented with distributing documents on iPads.
· New Help Desk hours are 8:15 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. during the semester.

· There is now a blog for IS Service Alerts.  All service alerts will be posted there and will be seen in the portal login page, IS home page, and will soon be on the Sakai login page.  Employees may also subscribe to receive email notification of alerts.

· The following IS projects are in progress now:
· VPN (Virtual Private Network):   IS is in the process of testing and creating documentation.  This will enable any faculty or staff member to connect securely to the College network from home.  
· Large File Storage:  Faculty who need more file storage than what we can now provide through NTM will be able to purchase additional storage (for a very reasonable fee) for use in their research.
· Special Events Media Coverage:  We are strengthening our special events audiovisual support program in collaboration with the Special Events office.  Please contact Meredith Germano for more information.
· IS staff will begin a project to evaluate various e-book readers soon, thanks to the “Innovations in Reading and Scholarship” fund from the Friends of the Library.  Please contact Steve Smith for more information.
· Virtual Desktop Pilot:  Will provide an environment through which an entire Windows computer can be requested on a server where all the programs run and results will be seen in a window.   
· IS is creating a project request form in the Web Help Desk, in order to centralize all project requests.  The Technology Support Group will help to prioritize these requests.
· IS has reorganized and will announce its new structure by mid-March, when they will change their name to LTS (Library and Technology Services).

· Ravi announced that the Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy (ACLTP) has been reviewing three possible candidates for the College’s new email and calendaring system.  They are Google Apps for Education, Microsoft’s Live@edu, and Zimbra.  A decision should be made in early March, since the incoming class of 2015 will begin using it in May 2011.
· Please visit Ravi’s blog for further information:  https://blogs.wellesley.edu/ravisblog

Announcements

· Cathy Summa announced that a new café is now open in the Science Center and encouraged everyone to visit and try it out.
· Rita Purcell announced that “Cirque du CS” would take place in the Science Center on Sunday, February 27, and would feature games and robots, along with a display of CS/MAS projects and CS Senior Presentations.  
· Avery Esdaille announced that February 16 would be the 17th Annual Employee Appreciation Night at the Keohane Sports Center, with pizza and activities for employees and their families.
· Susan Challenger announced that the Alumnae Achievement Awards would take place at 5:30 p.m. on February 17 in Alumnae Hall.  Wellesley will be honoring Marilyn Crandall Jones ‘70, Sarah Milledge Nelson ‘53, Reena Raggi ‘73, and Susan Wunsch Rice ‘67.
There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Holliday
Secretary

